

HARYANA CIVIL SERVICE JUDICIAL EXAMINATION, 2013

Paper I Civil Law

Time: 3 hrs.

Max. Marks: 200

Notes:

- (i) Candidates are required to attempt all questions in the same seriatim as they appear.
- (ii) Marks are indicated against each question.
- (iii) Support your answer with relevant provisions and case law.
- (iv) No extra Answer Sheet will be provided.

Q. 1. (a) The decisions of the foreign courts in the scheme of CPC are treated with respect but not as sacrosanct. Elaborate on the statement, supporting it with case law. (15)

(b) The constitutional spirit of Public Interest Litigation is also present in the scheme of CPC, though in a restricted sense. Respond to the statement by referring to the relevant provisions and case law. (15)

(c) 'A' files a suit against 'B' for breach of contract by 'B'. The suit is dismissed for default of appearance. Decide if the decision of the court dismissing the suit qualifies as a Decree? Give reasons for your answer. (10)

Q. 2. (a) 'A' files a suit against 'B' for evicting 'B' from a piece of land. 'B' puts up the contention that no notice was given to 'B' for eviction and that the land being 'X' land, he cannot be evicted. The court dismissed the suit on the basis of the fact that notice was not given to evict. The court also concludes that the subject land is not 'X' land. Subsequent to this, 'A' gives a notice to 'B' asking him to evict the land and on the failure of 'B' to comply, institutes a suit against him. In the suit, 'B' seeks to contend that the land being 'X' land, he cannot be evicted.

Decide if the second suit by 'A' is barred by *Res Judicata*, dealing therein the contentions to be raised by 'B' in this suit that it is so barred? (20)

- (b) The rules in relation to rejection of a plaint are based as much on substantive grounds as on procedural reasons. Elaborate. (10)
- (c) (i) What are the conditions necessary for granting a claim of set-off? (5)
- (ii) What is the difference between a necessary Party and a Proper Party? (5)

Q. 3. (a) Aman's parents died in a road accident when he was 12. Since then Aman has been in the care and custody of Bhim, his uncle and his guardian as per the will of Aman's mother. Chaman, a friend of Aman's father and a partner in a reputed firm engaged in the business of storage of goods, decides to help out Aman by admitting him to the benefits of Chaman's partnership firm. He speaks to his partners and they decide by majority to approve the proposal by Chaman. Dev, Eddy and Farhan do not agree with this proposal and they note their dissent. Thus, starting from the age of 15, Aman has been admitted into the benefits of the partnership. Aman turned 18 on 03.02.2013. Three months after the said date, Aman is informed that he had been so admitted into the benefits of a partnership and that all benefits accrued over the years can be accessed by him through a Trust set of for this purpose. On 03.09.2013, Aman issues a notice confirming his intention to become a partner in the firm. He sends a notification to the Registrar of Firms and also publishes a notification in the Indian Express, a national daily which has the highest circulation in his locality.

Mithun read the notification in Indian Express. Mithun knows Aman from childhood and has always been impressed by his smartness and his deep faith in religion. Aman is a devotee of Lord Shiva like Mithun and because of that he has a soft corner for Aman. Mithun approaches Aman to provide him with some business and requests him to store around 1 lakh worth of antique furniture till Mithun finds a suitable buyer.

Subsequently it comes to light that as per the arrangement in the partnership firm, only persons who have been partners for more than 5 years can sign up a new client. Neither Mithun nor Aman had any idea about this restriction. Already upset with the introduction of Aman, Dev, Eddy and Farhan raise objections to the agreement between Aman and Mithun and also to the validity of Aman's status as a partner.

Identify the relevant legal issues arising in the case and determine the controversy involved therein. (20)

(b) Ajay and Binny are partners in running a fast food shop. The partnership agreement does not contain any clause as to its duration. It also does not contain any clause spelling out the conditions on which the partnership may be determined. Ajay institutes a suit on 10.05.2013 for dissolving the partnership firm. Binny objects to the suit saying that Ajay has not given any notice to him in relation to his intention of dissolving the firm. The contention of Ajay is that the institution of the suit is sufficient notice.

Decide the matter as to the date on which the firm would be dissolved and also comment on whether the court has the power to set any date other than 10.05.2013 as the date on which the firm would be dissolved. (20)

(c) The right of stoppage in transit begins where the right of lien ends. Comment on this statement and write a critical note on the duration of transit. (10)

Q. 4 (a) Distinguish between the concept of 'condition' and 'Warranty' by referring to the various implied conditions and warranties under the provisions of the Sale of Goods Act. Assess the implications of Section 62 of the Sale of Goods Act on the concept of Implied Conditions and Warranties. (10)

(b) Decide as to the Court in which appeal shall lie in case of the following decrees:—

- (i) A decree in 1960 where the original suit is valued at Rs. 4,000/-? (5)
- (ii) A decree in 2007 where the original suit is valued at Rs. 2,50,000? (5)
- (c) The idea of 'landlord' has been approached with pragmatism and not with the rigid rules of 'ownership'. Respond to the above statement. (5)
- (d) Pursuant to a dispute between 'A', the landlord and 'B', the tenant, 'B' approaches the Controller for fixing the fair rent for the rented building on 10.09.2011. After considering the case, the Controller fixed the fair rent of the said building to be Rs. 12,000/- on 08.10.2011.

'B' dies on 20.10.2011. 'C', B's son disputes the decision of the Controller on two grounds:—

- (i) The decision is as between 'A' and 'B'. Thus it is not binding on 'C'.
- (ii) Even if the decision is to take effect, the rent of Rs. 12,000/- is payable only from 08.10.2011.

Determine the validity of these two contentions. (10)

Q. 5. (a) Amit makes a statement in an article in a newspaper that both Balwant and Charanjit have been involved in siphoning off lakhs of rupees which were supposed to be for the development of a children's park. Balwant and Charanjit work as secretaries in the same department of the government with Charanjit being the junior of Balwant. Amit claims that the siphoning off happened as a result of a conspiracy to which only Balwant and Charanjit were parties who managed to hoodwink the entire department. Amit makes a further claim that he has sufficient trail of documents in his possession to prove the joint involvement of Balwant and Charanjit. Balwant and Charanjit institute separate proceedings against Amit suing him for compensation. The suit instituted by Balwant is adjudicated first wherein Amit is held liable for defamation as he could not produce sufficient evidence to prove that his allegations were true. Amit is ordered by the court to pay damages of Rs. 5 lakhs to Balwant. Charanjit's lawyer tries to bring this decision to the notice of the Court.

Determine whether the said decision can be a relevant fact in the suit by Charanjit. (15)

(b) Rakesh and Dinesh enter into an agreement wherein Rakesh agrees to sell to Dinesh a brand new Wagon-R car of LXI model which is red in colour. It turns out that Rakesh has two cars in his possession, a Wagon-R LXI of white colour and another Wagon-R VXi of red colour. Determine whether oral evidence may be given in order to determine the meaning of the clause. (10)

(c) Krishan and Som enter into a contract for the sale of a house under construction. Som promises to Krishan that the house would be handed over to Krishan by 07.01.2013 at a price of Rs. 20,00,000/-. The agreement to sell is duly registered. Subsequently, Krishan enters

into a contract with Ramesh wherein Ramesh agrees to buy the same house from Krishan by paying 20% extra on the contract price between Krishan and Som. On 09.11.2012, Ramesh comes to know that Krishan and Som have reached a verbal understanding that due to a slide in the market, Krishan will now pay Rs. 15,00,000/-.

- (i) Decide if the subsequent verbal agreement between Krishan and Som can be proved in a suit between them.
- (ii) Decide if the subsequent verbal agreement between Krishan and Som can be proved in a suit between Ramesh and Krishan. (15)

Paper II Civil Law

Time: 3 hrs.

Max. Marks: 200

Notes:

- (i) Candidates are required to attempt all questions in the same script as they appear.
- (ii) Marks are indicated against each question.
- (iii) Support your answer with relevant provisions and case law.
- (iv) No extra Answer Sheet will be provided.

Q. 1. (a) Respond to the following fact-situations by applying relevant Statutes of Hindu law and citing case-law wherever required.

- (i) Kanika married Sanjeet in 2001 and they were living with the latter's parents. In 2004, Sanjeet died in a car accident. After his death, Kanika was denied financial support and share in the ancestral property by her in-laws. Since Kanika's parents were not economically well off and had to support their son's education as well, Kanika did not want to burden them with her problems. What are the rights available to Kanika in Hindu law for her maintenance? (10)
- (ii) Aanchal and Basant, both Hindus, got married to each other in 2002. In 2005, Basant got converted to Islam and married a Christian lady named Veronica without dissolving his first

marriage. Draw up a line of argument for Aachal if she wishes to sue Basant. (10)

(b) Respond to the following fact-situations by applying relevant provisions of the Hindu Marriage Act, 1955 and citing case-law wherever required:—

(i) Prakhar and Aaradhya have been living together at Gurgaon for 6 years now. In January this year, they had a violent fight. Aaradhya was hit hard by Prakhar as a result of which, she sustained injuries. After they broke up, Aaradhya sued Prakhar for maintenance, among other things.

Discuss the parameters that need to be satisfied for claiming maintenance in this regard and decide whether Aaradhya is entitled to maintenance in the light of latest judicial pronouncements in this domain? (10)

(ii) Krishna and Kajal married each other in 2010. Kajal was 16 years old when she got married and Krishna was 25. Despite repeated attempts by Krishna to consummate the marriage with his wife, the couple failed to do so because of Kajal's strong resistance and willingness. After three years of marriage, Krishna sought termination of the marriage. Medical records revealed that Kajal was a perfectly normal woman biologically and that her resistance to intercourse is only psychological.

What are the remedies available under the Hindu Marriage Act, 1955 if Krishna wants to terminate his marriage with Kajal? (10)

(iii) Sujoy Chatterjee and Momita Banerjee got married in 2000. At the time of marriage, Momita was not aware of the fact that Sujoy was suffering from Schizophrenia and that his illness was acute. When she got to know of it within two months of her marriage, she was disappointed. However, she decided to continue with the marriage hoping for things to get better in future. Five years later, she approached the court claiming divorce on the ground of Fraud.

Against this background, discuss the concept of Fraud and decide whether Momita is entitled to a relief on this ground?

What other options are available to Momita under the Hindu Marriage Act, 1955 if she wishes to terminate her marriage with Sujoy. (10)

Q. 2. (a) Trace the history from the *Shah Bano* judgment which led to the enactment of the Muslim Women (Protection of Rights on Divorce) Act, 1986 and critically analyse the provisions of this legislation. Discuss the issues in relation to the constitutionality of this Act as raised before the Supreme Court in *Danial Latifi and Another v. Union of India*, AIR 2001 SC 3958. (15)

(b) In *Abdul Kadir v. Salima* (1886) 8 All 149, Justice Mahmood stated, "Marriage among Muslims is not a sacrament but purely a civil contract." On the other hand, another noted scholar of Muslim Law, Abdul Rahim states that marriage among Muslims is both an Ibadat (devotional act) as well as muamlat (dealings among men). In the light of these statements, discuss the exact nature of Nikah, pointing out its essential features and referring to case-law wherever required. (15)

(c) Analyse the concept of Will in Islam and explain clearly the requirements of a valid Wasayat and the means by which a Wasayat can be revoked. Highlight the exceptions to the one-third rule of testamentary disposition of property among Muslims. Also, reveal the difference between the Shias and Sunnis with respect to the Law of Wills. (15)

Q. 3. (a) (i) Amartya and Jayaa have a daughter aged 12 years. They want to adopt a girl child from a foster-home. Is it permissible under the existing legal provisions? Give reasons for your answer citing relevant case-law. (15)

(ii) Akhil and Niharika were married for 18 years and got divorced recently. They have an eight years old child, Anjan. Akhil claims custody of the child stating that Niharika is only a teacher in a primary school whereas he is a rich businessman and therefore, he can sponsor the best quality of education for Anjan. Niharika on the other hand, claims that she will do everything possible to raise Anjan in the best possible manner.

Discuss the requirements for custody and decide whether Akhil or Niharika should be entitled to the custody of Anjan? (15)

(b) Mahendra Nanda was a rich man owning a lot of property. He is the owner of over 100 acres of land at Karnal, a huge mansion in the heart of Delhi and bank deposits worth several crores of rupees in India and abroad. He had two sons Sahil Nanda and Kapil Nanda and two daughters, Rekha and Ritu. Several years back, when Sahil and Rekha were returning from work, their car crashed and both of them died on the spot. Sahil had two sons, Keshav and Kamal and a daughter, Vaibhavi. Of them, Kamal was the eldest one who had died of heart disease few years after his marriage even before Sahil lost his life in the car crash. Kamal is now survived by his widow, Aarti and two children—a son (Anant) and a daughter (Purna). Keshav and Vaibhavi are unmarried. Sahil's widow is also alive. On the other hand, Rekha is survived by a son (Rishabh) and a daughter (Riddhi). Kapil and Ritu are alive and unmarried. Mahendra Nanda died intestate few months back and is survived by the people as can be inferred from above in addition to his widow and mother. Keeping the aforementioned configuration in mind, determine the shares of each of the surviving members in Mahendra Nanda's property as per the Hindu Succession Act, 1956. (20)

Q. 4. (a) 'A' is the agent of 'P', who resides in Chandigarh and 'B' handles one branch of P's business in Mumbai. 'P' has a business of collecting antique items and selling them to interested buyers. For the same, 'A' is required to hold periodical auctions of valuable antique items in Mumbai. One such auction was held on 02.03.2008. Around 15 items were sold for a collective price of Rs. 25 lakhs. The said amount was less than the normal recovery which is to be expected in auction. 'P' enquires regarding the same from 'A' over the telephone but does not receive any satisfactory answer. Due to his hectic schedule, 'P' is unable to visit Mumbai for the next two years. He visits Mumbai on 20.03.2010. Upon reaching there, he makes extensive enquiry about the said transaction and finds out that 'A' had failed to give adequate notice to the public of the auction. The notice was given just 1 day before the auction and that too in a newspaper with limited circulation. Thus, goods which would have fetched around Rs. 75 lakh were sold for only Rs. 25 lakh for lack of competitive bidding. On his way back on 21.03.2010 he meets with an accident. He slips into a coma. He

comes out of the coma on 10.06.2012. On 25.05.2013 he files a suit against 'A' for claiming damages for his losses. 'A' contends that the suit is barred by limitation as the limitation expires in 2011. 'P' contends that the period between 21.03.2010 and 10.06.2012 should be excluded in the computation of the limitation period. Adjudicate upon these contentions. (15)

(b) 'X' wanted to institute a suit against 'Y' for the breach of contract by 'Y' in relation to a contract of sale of goods. The goods were delivered to 'Y' on 12.11.2011 in Yamuna Nagar. Since the date of delivery, 'Y' is yet to pay for the goods despite repeated reminders. The lawyer admits that 'X' has a good case and advises him to file a case in the Yamuna Nagar. 'X' is not inclined to file the suit in Yamuna Nagar as 'Y' resides there and would be able to secure good legal representation. 'X' wants to file the suit in the Faridabad where 'X' has some relatives where it will not be very inconvenient for 'X' to attend to the case. Thus 'X' files the suit in Faridabad on 06.06.2013. He is very diligent in attending the court and pursuing his case. He is personally present on each hearing. On 08.10.2014, the court in Faridabad dismisses the suit on the ground that it has no jurisdiction to try the said suit. 'X' institutes a suit against 'Y' in Yamuna Nagar on 20.11.2014. Discuss the rules of computation of limitation period applicable and decide the case? (15)

Q. 5. (a) Write short notes on any two of the following:—

- (i) Doctrine of Factum Valet
- (ii) Chadar Andazi
- (iii) Anand Karaj ceremony (10)
- (b) 'A' bequeaths property worth Rs. 2 Crores to his friend 'B'. A's family members allege that the bequest is invalid for want of registration. Decide the case. (5)
- (c) There is a contract to be signed between 'A', 'B', 'C' and 'D' on one hand and 'E' on the other hand. As per the arrangement the contract has to be first signed by 'A' and 'E' on 02.03.2013. Then 'B', 'C' and 'D' object to this by contending that the document can be registered only after 02.09.2013.

Decide on whether the document can be registered on 0.1.06.2013? (10)

Paper III Criminal Law

Time: 3 hrs.

Max. Marks: 200

Notes:

- (i) Candidates are required to attempt all questions in the same serialism as they appear.
- (ii) Marks are indicated against each question.
- (iii) Support your answer with relevant provisions and case law.
- (iv) No extra Answer Sheet will be provided.

Q. 1. (a) The utility of a retracted confession hinges primarily on the judiciousness of the court. Respond with reasons to the statement by referring to the judicial approach towards retracted confessions. (15)

(b) The judicial policy in relation to appreciating circumstantial evidence is but an exercise in logical precautions. Respond to the statement. (15)

(c) Sarita works in a call centre where she has to work in odd hours. She reaches the office around 10.00 p.m. every night and gets back home around 6.00 a.m. in the morning. Her office has arranged for transport service so that she and other employees like her can be safely picked up and dropped back. On 01.03.2012, she received a call at around 3.30 a.m. from her home that her mother is seriously ill. Though the transport service would have taken her back around 5.30 a.m., Sarita decided to leave at once and borrowed a two wheeler from a friend for the same purpose. On her way back on roads which were mostly lonely, she was confronted by a gang of drunk hooligans who beat her up severely and ravished her in their car and then threw her off on the road.

Her colleagues spotted her when they were getting back from office in the company car around 5.50 a.m. They were horrified at the scene of a bleeding Sarita lying helplessly on the road. They picked her up and took her to the hospital. Some of her colleagues suggested that Sarita must first go to the police but Sarita did not want to register a complaint fearing a protracted legal proceedings which would put her to public humiliation. She mentioned the identity of one of the

perpetrators as Rajesh who works in the office opposite to the call centre. In the hospital, Sarita breathed her last around 6.00 p.m. the same evening. Enraged at the whole event, couple of her friends informed the police of the incident pursuant to which Rajesh was apprehended and sent for trial.

- (i) Under which provisions of the Indian Evidence Act, the statements made by Sarita to her colleagues in the car may be relevant?
- (ii) Under which provision of the Indian Evidence Act, the statements made by Sarita to her colleagues in the car will not be relevant? (20)

Q. 2. (a) 'Regulating the nature of interaction between the accused and the police authorities is at the crux of a developed criminal justice system.'

Elaborate on the statement by referring to the guidelines laid down in the case of **Joginder Kumar v. State of U.P.**, AIR 1994 SC 1349. (15)

(b) "The area covered by Article 20(3) of the constitution and Section 161(2) of the Criminal Procedure Code is substantially the same. So much so, terminological expansion apart, Section 161(2) is a parliamentary gloss on the constitutional clause." Respond to the statement made by the Supreme Court of India in **Nandini Satpathy v. Dani (P.L.) and Another**, AIR 1978 SC 1025 and comment on the limits on the power of the police to interrogate and on the meaning of the term 'accused'. (20)

(c) Unlike the scheme in Plea Bargaining, the procedure for withdrawal from prosecution does not afford the 'victim' a participatory position. Critically analyse the statement. (15)

Q. 3. (a) Read the following fact-situations and answer the questions below after dissecting the element of 'crime', if any:—

- (i) Cesare D'souza went to a pub on 2.2.2011 to celebrate his birthday. In course of the celebrations, his friends urged him to have a couple of drinks, which he declined. One of his friends, Remo who was heavily drunk, moved to the edge of the terrace where the party was taking place and

told Cesare that if he did not drink, he would jump off the terrace. Cesare immediately took a glass of vodka in his hands and gulped it down. Remo joined the party once again and passed out in ten minutes, but Cesare drank throughout the night. By midnight, he was so drunk that he could barely drive. His friends dropped him at his residence which he shared with his judicially separated wife, Maria. That night, Cesare forced himself on Maria and had intercourse with her. Has Cesare committed any offence?

Answer with sufficient reasons and cite case-law to support your analysis. (15)

- (ii) Dr. Erricson was a neuro-surgeon in India. Manoj, his patient was suffering from acute neurological disorders which rendered him immobile. Sometime later, Manoj developed severe rashes and wounds on his body due to constant confinement to the bed. Erricson was deeply disturbed by the pain of Manoj and told himself that putting an end to the life of his patient would be better than watching him struggle through so much pain. Thinking this, he removed the life support system around Manoj and stopped injecting the regular medicines to his body. Within five days, Manoj died.

Is Dr. Erricson guilty of any crime under the IPC? (15)

- Q. 4. (a)** Garima Rathore was married to Randhir Rathore for five years. At the time of marriage both the families were aware that Garima had a borderline personality disorder, which was not insanity of any degree, but rendered her personality extremely sensitive. She was being treated for the same although except her ultra-sensitive nature, she was perfectly normal. One evening Garima was chatting with her friends over the phone when her mother-in-law shouted very loudly in a harsh voice and ordered her to report at the kitchen immediately. That night, her mother-in-law also told Garima that she was no match to her son, Randhir. Garima was very upset and when she told the same to Randhir, he told her that she should not spend a lot of time chatting over the phone. The next day, Randhir's mother told Garima to go back to her house as she found her unbearable. She spoke ill of her parents and

even told Garima that her parents should have gifted their ancestral home in Jaipur to Randhir. Unable to tolerate this, Garima went to her room and consumed some poison. Currently, she is battling for her life in the ICU of a reputed hospital.

Are Randhir and his mother guilty of any offence under the IPC? Substantiate your answer with adequate reason(s). (15)

- (b) One fine morning, three friends, Ranjan, Dheer and Anand sat down to discuss their future. They were all unemployed and thinking of different ways to earn their livelihood. At this juncture, Dheer told in jest that they should rob a bank. Instantly, Ranjan and Anand agreed, thinking that he was serious. Although Dheer was a bit shocked, he realised that with the help of his friends, he could make a lot of money. So, over the next one week, they planned to rob the nearby bank. They brought masks and arranged sacks and were about to order weapons. In the meantime, a neighbour got to know of their plan and informed the police of the same. The three friends were arrested.

Have Ranjan, Dheer and Anand committed any offence? Support your answer with reasons. (15)

- Q. 5. (a)** In a certain industrial establishment rendering essential services, a worker met with an accident as a result of which he suffered partial disablement. The authorities declined to pay him full compensation for the loss suffered by him. The concerned trade union took up the cause of the worker and Raghavan, the trade union leader urged all workers to go on strike. While the strike was in progress, few workers decided to pelt the concerned officers. Around 20 workers along with Raghavan were arrested for injuring an executive officer and damaging several cars during the pelting process. Raghavan insisted that although he was participating in the strike, he had nothing to do with the pelting. It was later on found that the strike itself was illegal as the general requirements of giving notice, etc. were not adhered to.

Can the 20 arrested workers along with Raghavan be said to be guilty of Criminal Conspiracy? Substantiate your answer with sufficient reasons and case-laws. (15)

- (b) The Criminal Law (Amendment Act), 2013 has substantially changed the law in relation to sexual offences in India. Point out the

amendments effected by the Act and show how the earlier provisions in relation to Rape were inadequate? (10)

(c) Write short notes on any three of the following:-

- (i) Difference between Knowledge, Intention and Motive.
- (ii) Inchoate Offences.
- (iii) Difference between wrongful restraint and wrongful confinement.
- (iv) Non-compos mentis. (15)

Hindi

समय: 3 घण्टे

पूर्णांक: 100

नोट: सभी प्रश्न अनिवार्य हैं। सभी प्रश्नों का उत्तर क्रम में दें जिस क्रम में प्रश्न पत्र में दिए गए हैं।

प्र० 1. निम्नलिखित गद्यांश का हिन्दी में अनुवाद कीजिए:

The voice had to be listened to, not only on account of its form but for the matter which it delivered. It gave a message to the country that it needed greatly. It brought to the common people a realization of their duty to concern themselves with their affairs. The common people were made to take an interest in the manner in which they were governed, in the taxes they paid, in the return they got from those taxes. This interest in public affairs-politics as you may call it, was to be the concern no longer of the highly educated but of the many poor, the propertyless, the workingman in town and country. Politics was not to be the concern of a small aristocracy of intellect or property of the masses. And with the change in the subjects of politics that voice brought about also a change in the objects of politics. Till then politics had busied itself mainly with the machinery of government towards making its personnel more and more native, with proposals for a better distribution of political power, with protests against the sins of omission and of commission of the administration. (20)

प्र० 2(अ) निम्नलिखित गद्यांश की व्याख्या सरल हिन्दी भाषा में कीजिए:

लक्ष्य-प्राप्ति के लिए आवश्यक है कि आप अपनी शारीरिक एवं बौद्धिक शक्तियों का अधिकतम प्रयोग करें। दूसरों के सहारे बैठने वाले सभी सफल नहीं होते। आजकल के नौजवान सदा दूसरों का मुँह ताका करते हैं या समय और भाग्य को कोसा करते हैं। उचित अवसर की तलाश व्यक्ति को करनी ही पड़ती है। फिर अपने विवेक, संयम और परिश्रम से इह-संकल्प होकर आगे बढ़ें तो लक्ष्य स्वयं ही खिंचा चला आएगा। कुछ लोग तो सदा ही समाज और समय से नाराज़ रहते हैं। वे परिस्थितियों के प्रतिकूल होने की आड़ में आलस्य को ओढ़े रहते हैं।

दूसरों को कष्ट पहुँचाना, पीड़ा देना 'हिंसा' है। इसके विपरित, मन से वचन से तथा कर्म से किसी भी प्रकार से किसी को कष्ट न देना, पीड़ा न पहुँचाना 'अहिंसा' है। भारत वर्ष में बहुत से धर्म हैं। उन सब धर्मों में अहिंसा का महत्वपूर्ण स्थान है। महापुरुषों के मार्ग पर चलकर संसार को एक ऐसा ज्ञान दिया, जिसके कारण संपूर्ण मानव जाति उनकी कृतज्ञ रहेगी। 15

(ब) निम्नलिखित पद्यांशों की व्याख्या कीजिए:

(क) ऊधो मन न भए दस बीस।

एक हुतो सो गयो स्याम संग, को अवगधे ईस॥

इंद्री सिथिल भई केसव बिनु ज्यों देही बिनु सीसा।

आसा लागि रहति तन स्वासा, जोवाहिं कोटि बरीसा॥

तुम तो सखा स्याम सुंदर के, सकल जोग के ईस।

सूर हमारे नंद-नंदन बिनु और नहीं जगदीसा॥

(ख) स्याम सखा को गेंद चलाई।

श्रीदामा मुरि अंग बचायो, गेंदपरी कालीदह जाई॥

धाई मही तब फेट स्याम की, देहु न मेरी गेंद मंगाई।

और सखा जनि मोकौ जानों, मौसौं तुम जानि करो ढिठाई॥

जानि-बूझी तुम गेंद गिराई, अब दीन्हें बनै कन्हाई।

सूर सखा सब हंसत परसपर, भली करी हरि गेंद गंवाई॥

प्र० 3 (अ) निम्नलिखित अशुद्ध शब्दों को शुद्ध करके लिखिए:

(क) अन्तरगत, (ख) अभ्यनुरिक, (ग) इष्यालू, (घ) उपन्यासिक,

(ङ) उद्वरण, (च) ग्रिस्मावकास, (छ) चौडदौड, (ज) चक्करवात, (झ)

द्रोनाचार्य, (ण) पुनारावृत्ती (5)

(ब) निम्नलिखित अशुद्ध वाक्यों को शुद्ध करके लिखिए:

- (क) सीता जो राम की पत्नी थी, वह एक पतिव्रता नारी था।
 (ख) हरियाणा के विद्या मंत्री आए हैं।
 (ग) कोई लोग मास खाना बुरा नहीं समझते।
 (घ) मेरा भाई विद्यालय में प्रवेश हो गया।
 (ङ) गतवर्ष मैं कश्मीर जाऊंगा।

(5)

प्र० 4. निम्नलिखित मुहावरों के अर्थ लिखकर वाक्यों में प्रयोग कीजिए:

- (क) अंधे के आगे रोना।
 (ख) अक्ल के पीछे लठ लिए फिरना।
 (ग) उधेड़ बुन में लगना।
 (घ) गूंगे का गुड़।
 (ङ) घी के दिए जलाना।
 (च) तिलांजली देना।
 (छ) नित्यानर्वे के फेर में पड़ना।
 (ज) नदी-नांव संयोग।
 (झ) पाँचों उंगलियाँ घी में होना।
 (ण) राई का पहाड़ बनाना।

(10)

प्र० 5. निम्नलिखित विषयों में से किसी एक पर निबंध लिखिए:

- (क) करत करत अभ्यास के, जडमति होत सुजान।
 (ख) हर शाख पे उल्लु बैठा है अनजामें गुलिस्तां क्या होगा।
 (ग) कैसा शासन बिन अनुशासन।
 (घ) आधुनिक समाज में नारी का स्थान।
 (ङ) पराधीन सपनें सुख नहीं।

(30)

English

Time: 3 hrs

Max. Marks: 200

Notes:

- (i) Candidates are required to attempt all questions in the same serialism as they appear.
 (ii) Marks are indicated against each question.
 (iii) No extra Answer Sheet will be provided.

Q. 1. Write an essay on any one of the following topics in 1000-1100 words.

- (i) In this fast moving world, why some people still prefer a bicycle.
 (ii) An indeterminate sentence is worse than death.
 (iii) Dangerous love of credit cards.
 (iv) Old order changeth yielding place to the new.
 (v) O! Lord don't put me to examination.
 (vi) Judicial Activism: Bane or Boon?

(100)

Q. 2. Make sentences using the following words:—

- (i) Oblivious (ii) Inexplicable
 (iii) Despire (iv) Celibacy
 (v) Avaricious (vi) Impregnable
 (vii) Regicide (viii) Circumnavigate
 (ix) Ingenious (x) Alacrity

(20)

Q. 3. Write a Precis of the following passage of about one-third of the original length and give appropriate title:—

Self-reliance is the pilgrim's best staff, the worker's best tool. It is the master key that the unlocks all the difficulties of life. "Help yourself and Heaven will help you" is a maxim which receives daily confirmation. He who begins with crutches will generally end with crutches. Help from within always strengthens, but help from without invariably enfeebles the recipient. It is not in the sheltered garden, but on rugged Alpine Cliff, where the storms beat most violently, that the toughest plants are reared. It is not by the use of corks, bladders, and life-buoys that you can best learn to swim but by plunging courageously into the waves and buffeting them. To wait until some charitable man passes by, — to stand with arms folded, sighing for a helping hand, is not the part of any manly mind. The habit of depending upon others should be vigorously resisted, since it tends to weaken the intellectual faculties and paralyse the judgement. The struggle against adverse circumstances has, on the contrary, a bracing and strengthening effect, like that of the pure mountain air on an enfeebled frame. This is a lesson which, nowadays, is not taught in colleges. To us it seems the vice of modern

systems of education that they lay down too many 'royal roads' to knowledge. These impediments which formerly compelled the student to think and labour for himself are now most carefully removed, and he glides so smoothly along the well-beaten high way that he pauses not to heed the flowers on either side. Success grows out of struggles to overcome difficulties. If there were no difficulties, there would be no success. If there were nothing to struggle or compete for, there would be nothing achieved. It is well, therefore, that men should be under the necessity of exerting themselves. In this necessity for exertion we find the chief source of human advancement — the advancement of individuals as of nations. (25)

Q. 4. Read the following para and answer the questions given below in context thereof:—

At the top of the tower there rose the slated spire, with a golden wall and a weather vane on top. Michael at last found himself sitting on the top of the wall, holding on by the vane. He was hot, out of breath and giddy. Presently he heard workman moving below. He did not speak or bend over to look. He certainly did not want to be noticed and taken down before Flushing had seen him. The voices died away and Michael sat resting.

At last he was ready to give the town a surprise. He rose on his feet and keeping light hold on the weather vane managed to stand on the top of the wall. Luckily for him he had a cool head and iron nerves.

Some one must have glanced at the vane, seen Michael's little figure outlined against the blue sky and cried out. Presently the market place was full of people who had rushed out of their shops and houses to gaze at the frightful sight. Michael was delighted to have all those eyes and hearts fixed upon him and those hands pointing to him.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) What feat did Michael do?
- (b) Why do you think, Michael did not speak or bend over to look?
- (c) Why did people rush to the market place?
- (d) What delighted Michael?
- (e) What do you read about Michael's character? (25)

Q. 5. Re-write the following sentences correcting them:—

- (i) Yesterday I met a boy who was my class fellow.
- (ii) I have disposed the business in hand.
- (iii) My tooth is paining.
- (iv) This house is built of bricks and stones.
- (v) A number of visitors have come to seen the exhibition.
- (vi) The two girls told one another all their secrets.
- (vii) Let us live like good brothers, being sons of same parent.
- (viii) I have bought a new pair of shoes.
- (ix) I have finished my letter last evening.
- (x) With a view to obtain knowledge, he joined a school. (20)

Q. 6. Fill in the Blanks:—

- (a) He died _____ overwork.
- (b) What is the time _____ your watch?
- (c) He is open _____ conviction.
- (d) He acceded _____ my request.
- (e) Make _____ your deficiency in English. (10)